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KETTLE FALLS CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
SEPTEMBER 5, 2023
CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Jesse Garrett called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. 
ROLL CALL
Chris Shurrum, Jesse Garrett, John Ridlington, Dale Drake and Michael Weatherman.  
STAFF
Staff – Larry Kulesza, Logan Worley, Phil Adams and Mary Schultz. 
Guests – Jody Emra, Joe and Jodi Owens and Terry Lee. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND MAIL RECEIVED
As there were no Announcements or Mail Received, City Council moved on to Public Comment.
PUBLIC COMMENT
DUPLEX ZERO LOT LINE HOMES
Mr. Terry Lee, 4016-B Maple St. Loon Lake, WA, shared a duplex zero lot line home development plan.  He explained the City of Colville and Chewelah are allowing these types of developments; however, Kettle Falls, Deer Park and Northport are not at this time.  He stated the housing market has doubled in the last four years and people making minimum wage can’t afford to purchase a home.  
Council Member Dale Drake stated to Mr. Terry Lee he needs to follow the proper procedure by attending a Planning Commission Meeting first. 
Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza stated Mr. Terry Lee understands the proper procedure and will need to present a land use application.    
CONSENT AGENDA
AUGUST VOUCHERS AND PAYROLL
Council Member John Ridlington made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  Council Member Michael Weatherman seconded the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Chris Shurrum – yes, Council Member John Ridlington – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes and Council Member Michael Weatherman - yes.
STAFF REPORTS
PUBLIC WORKS
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey will not be attending the meeting but has submitted an update.
September 5th 2023
Public Works report
1 All the road chip is done except for the painting, and it turned out very good hopefully the painting will be done in the next week or so once the county gets back this way with their paint machine.
2 We started painting our own roads last week and we are about half done with all the striping we still have to do the parking strips which hopefully if everything goes good and they don't rain bad really we'll have them done in the next week or so.
3 We're putting a new electronic on / off valve on the truck filler so it quits getting broke and it will also have a camera on the inside of the lock box so we know who is getting water and when, hopefully that will cut down on the water just getting stolen.
4 Go tech is working on our SCADA for the water side, and it sounds like they've got about 1/4 of it done.
5 The new dry wells seemed to work very well on both in front of the fire station and on Oak St. We're looking at putting a dry well in on the schoolyard on the corner of 8th and oak to see if that can alleviate some of the puddling for the parents when they're letting their kids off and picking them up.
6 The bid opening is scheduled for the 12th of September for the City Hall roof.
Council Member Dale Drake stated he reviewed Public Works Superintendent Dave Willey’S update and believes he has driven all the streets with the chip seal.  He feels they did a good job.
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated he agrees.  He explained the city received some complaints about the short notice and scheduling.
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated number six states the bid opening is scheduled September 6, 2023, for the city hall roof.
Council Member John Ridlington asked if anything has been done with the Juniper sidewalk project next to Kettle Falls High School.  
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated the city engineer is still reviewing the plans and there has been discussion with the supervisor. 
FIRE DEPARTMENT
Fire Chief Phil Adams reported the department responded to 7 calls including one mutual aid assist call on the other side of Colville. They also responded to a porch fire on Old Kettle Road.
Council Member Dale Drake asked if they knew how the fire started.  Chief Phil Adams stated it is under investigation.
Chief Phil Adams stated they responded to a traffic accident on Boise Road.  
Council Member Dale Drake asked if there are any citations given.  
Officer Brandon Hoover stated he would discuss the citation portion.
POLICE DEPARTMENT
Police Officer Brandon Hoover stated it has been a busy summer.  He explained Officer Kelly has responded to a couple of serious incidents, which are under investigation.  He explained Civil Service had interviewed a few people last week and will be coming up with an entry level and lateral officer list.  
Police Officer Brandon Hoover stated no citations were written for the porch fire on Old Kettle Road, however moving forward citations will be written.  He explained recently another fire occurred across from Yellow Pine and there is some indication of who started the fire and chargers were written up for a lit cigarette on the ground.   
PLANNING COMMISSION
Planning Commission Chairperson Jody Emra, 360 W. 6th, Kettle Falls, WA, stated the Planning Commission is working on the park update and trying to apply for some grants.  She explained both Larry Kulesza and Nick Gourlie took a webinar on RCO Grants.  However, she stated there is a deadline of September 18, 2023, for the Local Park Grant.
Mayor Jesse Garrett asked if the Planning Commission recommends the city apply for the Local Park Grants and would it need to be submitted by the 18th.    
Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza reviewed his Planning Commission report with the City Council.
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Mayor Jesse Garrett asked how much the Local Park Grant amount is for.  Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza stated one hundred thousand dollars ($100,000.00).
Mayor Jesse Garrett asked the City Council if they would like to pre-authorize the Planning Commission to apply for the Local Park Grant due September 18, 2023.  
City Attorney Logan Worley asked if the grant has any matching funds.  Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza stated no, neither grant has matching funds.
Council Member Dale Drake made a motion to authorize the Planning Commission to apply for both grants.  Council Member John Ridlington second the motion.  Motion carried by all.  Council Member Chris Shurrum – yes, Council Member John Ridlington – yes, Council Member Dale Drake – yes and Council Member Michael Weatherman - yes.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
KETTLE FALLS SWIMMING POOL
Council Member John Ridlington stated the pool has been sealed on the inside and they are finishing the lights.  He explained the deck is prepped to pour but doesn’t have a date.  He stated the city will be putting in the ADA access in the back of the building.  Furthermore, Floener Electric will be coming Friday, September 8th to work on the electric and have donated their time and one thousand dollars ($1,000.00). 
NEW BUSINESS
OFF ROAD VEHICLE ORDINANCE REVIEW
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated he would like the City Council to review the Off-Road Vehicle Ordinance to see if it needs to be re-written so there are no questions about the rules.  He explained the Police Department is starting to enforce the RCW and the licenses registration section.  He asked if the City Council makes any changes or updates would they like to schedule a public hearing to get input from the public.
Council Member Michael Weatherman stated he likes the way the ordinance is written, except there is nothing on eye protection.
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated they must wear face protection or goggles.  He explained it might be stated in the RCW section.
Council Member Dale Drake stated he agrees with the ordinance, however, the only problem is enforcing it.  He explained on page 3 under 10.88.070 letter B of the KFMC it states, “No snowmobile or ORV shall be operated at a speed in excess of fifteen (15) miles per hour within the city limits.”  He stated he heard this portion can’t be enforced because the speed limit is twenty-five (25) miles per hour.  He asked Officer Brandon Hoover for clarification.
Officer Brandon Hoover stated he doesn’t know if that is true or not because he has never read it.
Council Member Dale Drake stated on page 3 letter G it states all snowmobiles or ORVs shall come to a full stop at all intersections.  Furthermore, he referenced on page 3 under 10.88.080 letter C when he had an off-road vehicle he remembers complying with this portion of the ordinance.  He stated the only thing he would change is to have the people sign the ordinance when applying for their permit to know they have read and understand the ordinance.  He would also like to see if someone gets stopped without a license the vehicle should get impounded and towed.  He explained people also need to be aware they can’t be driving up and down Meyers.  He thinks it is ignorance of the law because they haven’t read the ordinance.            
Council Member John Ridlington stated people are treating side-by-sides like a car on county and city roads.  He explained there needs to be a period of education.  
Council Member Dale Drake stated Stevens County requires the vehicle to have a license plate and to pay a license fee.  He explained when the operator has these, then they can drive the ORV on the county road.
Council Member John Ridlington asked if people are licensed with the county, then can they drive in the city.  Council Member Dale Drake stated that is his understanding. 
Officer Brandon Hoover asked where it states in the ordinance that people cannot park in front of business or drive on Meyers.  Council Member Dale Drake asked with the county or the city.  
Officer Brandon Hoover stated most of the vehicles he pulls over have a Washington State license plate.  Council Member Dale Drake stated the green plate is the county.
Officer Brandon Hoover stated when he runs the Washington State license plate it comes back as Washington State.
Council Member John Ridlington stated it is a state license not a county.  Council Member Dale Drake stated my understanding is you cannot drive an ORV on the state highway, but they can drive an ORV on the county roads.
Officer Brandon Hoover stated they can cross the state highway but not drive on it. 
Council Member John Ridlington asked why Meyers Street was excluded and will it be impossible to enforce.  Council Member Dale Drake stated he believes when they back out of an angled parking with a small vehicle it is hard to see. 
Council Member John Ridlington stated some of these side-by-sides have four doors and are bigger than a Volkswagen.  
Council Member Dale Drake stated the ordinance was written a while ago.  Council Member John Ridlington stated times have changed.
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated the ordinance does not go over the size of the engine or the requirements.  He explained when this idea was presented to the City Council many years ago from a group of citizens that were off-road vehicle enthusiasts, they were asking permission to be allowed to drive their vehicles from their residence to an area where they can operate.  Furthermore, he stated they also mentioned being able to run local errands and promised to police their own organization, which did not last long.  He explained he will not point blame for lack of enforcement but ask what can be done moving forward.  Furthermore, the City Council needs to address the ordinance of what needs to be eliminated and added.  
Council Member John Ridlington stated the issue is safety for the driver and the public.  He explained the small motorcycles with less than fifty cc don’t require a motorcycle endorsement, but they would still need to have a license.  
Mrs. Jody Emra asked if the ordinance distinguishes the different types of motor vehicles.  Mayor Jesse Garrett stated it talks about snowmobiles, ORV’s and SUV’s.
Mrs. Emra stated there is a big difference between four wheelers and side-by-side.  She agreed with Council Member John Ridlington statement about the side-by-side being almost the size of a small car. 
Council Member Dale Drake stated the ordinance covers head lights, break lights and if the vehicle is not enclosed or doesn’t have a seatbelt, then they are to wear a helmet.
Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza asked if there is still mandatory liability insurance required in Washington for vehicles.  Officer Brandon Hoover stated yes.
Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza asked if any of these vehicles require liability insurance.  Officer Brandon Hoover stated he was not sure, however motorcycles on the highway are required now. 
City Attorney Logan Worley stated since this ordinance was adopted there has been an updated statute, which cities can review for guidance.  
Officer Brandon Hoover stated a few things he would like to stress as the Police Department are to enforce the ordinance.  He explained there are only two officers, so lack of coverage is one reason for lack of enforcement.  He stated he can remember as a kid in 2007, he was a senior in high school everyone drove their four wheelers in the city and no one cared, so it is generationally built in where it has been accepted for a long time.  He stated since this issue has come up about two months ago, he did send out an email to Officer Kelly that the Police Department will start enforcing this issue with mandatory citations.  However, the officer has discretion, and he will always respect an officer’s discretion.  Furthermore, no one is going to tell him what he must do but will take everything into account with the circumstance, but he did send a message stating this issue is getting out of control and that it has been brought up at board meetings.  He stated most of Officer Kelly recent traffic stops have been kids on ATV’s.  He explained he pulled over a kid on a motorcycle on West 8th and Meyers with no helmet, so they were instructed to push it back home.  He reminded the City Council again there are only two officers at this time and because they see this happening ten times a day does not mean they do.  He feels eye protection is a good idea and yes, whoever is driving an ORV is to follow all the rules of the road.  He asked City Attorney Logan Worley is there any case law if they are registered with the state does the City Police Department have the power to register them again and then write a citation. 
City Attorney Logan Worley stated he isn’t sure on that because he thinks the new law might supersede the city’s ten-dollar permit fee, but he will review it.
Officer Brandon Hoover stated that anything the Police Department impounds the city pays for it.  He explained if the vehicle is impounded to a yard that is one thing but if they decided to impound the vehicle into the Police Department garage it is full and he can’t fill it with ATV’s.  He stated the portion in the ordinance where you cannot drive on Meyers he would have removed if the vehicle is registered and would lump all different types of motor vehicles into one.
Mayor Jesse Garrett asked Officer Brandon Hoover to clarify what he thinks should happen with people driving on Meyers.  Officer Brandon Hoover stated the only thing he would change on the ordinance is to allow ORV’s to drive on Meyers if they are registered. 
Council Member Dale Drake stated his understanding is if they are licensed then they can drive on Meyers.  Officer Brandon Hoover stated he did not know, as he hadn’t seen it. 
OLD BUSINESS
WATER RATE STUDY UPDATE
Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza reviewed his Utility Water Rate Study report with the City Council.
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Council Member Dale Drake asked Mayor Jesse Garrett if there will be another meeting with the Utility Committee and Rita at the Wastewater Treatment Plant.  Mayor Jesse Garrett asked if there needs to be one.
Planning Assistant Larry Kulesza stated he thinks Rita is going to schedule another meeting to go over updates. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
WATER HOOK-UPS
Mr. Joe Owens, 1430 Kalmia Street, Kettle Falls, WA, asked if a water moratorium is in place and how is the city supposed to support all the new development in Singer’s. 
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated the city is working on a Water Rate Study and once the data is provided then the moratorium will be discussed.  However, the development happening in Singer’s has been approved for water and sewer with the previous administration.  He explained the water moratorium is for new out-of-town water hook-ups that have not been approved.   
DUPLEX ZERO LOT LINE HOMES
Council Member John Ridlington stated Mr. Terry Lee duplex zero lot line homes are not taking fire danger into account.  He explained these types of development squeezing the homes closer together and has fire consequences.  He stated fire hazard must be a consideration when discussing these plans.
Mayor Jesse Garrett stated the Planning Commission will review Mr. Terry Lee’s request.    
ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Jesse Garrett adjourned the meeting at 8:00 p.m.
Approved:


						__________________	______                                                                      							Jesse Garrett, Mayor


Attest:_____________________________
       Mary Schultz, Secretary/Clerk
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